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To all Ministers & Clerks of Session in Northern Ireland
Tuesday 1st November 2016

Dear Colleague, 

The General Assembly in June was made aware of a need to issue clear guidance to Congregations with regard to a Policy for the use of the Halls etc by external people or groups: an increasing number of Congregations have asked for help in this area in the last few years. Such guidance, and the policy it is based on, is for the protection of Congregations and to ensure that legal requirements are fulfilled. 
The General Council established the ‘Use of Congregational Property by Outside Bodies Task Group’, including the General Assembly Solicitor, to develop such guidance and was given authority from the Assembly to implement the Task Group’s recommendations. The documentation with this letter therefore comes with this authority:

1. Equality Policy for Use of Church Halls: this must be adopted as it stands by all Kirk Sessions in Northern Ireland, on behalf of their Congregations, inserting the name of the Congregation;
2. Guidelines for use of Church Premises: these guidelines have the authority of the General Assembly and should be followed by all Congregations in implementing the policy.

Please note the following:
a. The General Council, exercising authority granted by the General Assembly (see 2016 General Assembly Minutes, page 48, resolution 30) instructs all Kirk Sessions in Northern Ireland to adopt the Equality Policy by 31st January 2017 AND to report to their Presbytery that they have done so in time for the February 2017 meeting of Presbytery.
b. After the adoption of the policy, the Guidelines must be followed.
c. It is very important to realise the implications of the statement in Clause 10: Congregations must not use the services of an estate agent to seek potential licensees and must not publish any advertisement of the availability of the premises for licensing. This includes advertising in any way, including flyers, notice boards and websites. If you are not sure whether something is advertising or not, it probably is. This does not, however, prevent a Kirk Session responding to a person or group making an enquiry about the use of the premises.
d. Special attention is drawn to Clauses 11.6 and 11.7 of the Guidelines:
11.6 – a Kirk Session can still organise a meeting which involves political parties. This only applies to outside bodies which organise or hold meetings on the premises.
11.7 – it will be for Kirk Session to judge whether an event or activity will be ‘advocating or promoting a course of action or belief system which is contrary to the doctrine and testimony of the Presbyterian Church in Ireland.’

e. Attention is also drawn to Clause 13, and in particular the reference to ‘Directors & Officers (Trustees Indemnity) Insurance’. Arthur J Gallagher have indicated that the necessary cover is provided in the insurance cover they provide in their Directors & Officers (Trustees Indemnity) Insurance. Congregations should ensure that they have this policy in place and seek a similar assurance if they use another insurance company.
f. The Policy and Guidelines relate to  ‘CHURCH HALLS AND OTHER PROPERTIES USED FOR DIRECT MISSION OR MINISTRY PURPOSES’: they do not relate to, for example, the letting of commercial shops owned by a congregation, or a dwelling house that is commercially let to a tenant.
g. It is intended to publish a template for a Licence Agreement which can be adapted and used by congregations. This should be available before the end of the year and it will be circulated to all Kirk Sessions when it is finalised. (Please note that Guideline 7 refers to this in anticipation.)
It is hoped that all Congregations in Northern Ireland will find this Policy and Guidance to be helpful. I would stress again that the General Assembly instructed that this matter be dealt with, and the Policy & Guidance issued, to both protect Congregations and to ensure that legal requirements are fulfilled.

Please feel free to get in touch with my office if you have any queries.
Yours sincerely,
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Trevor D Gribben 

Clerk of the General Assembly
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